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1. INTRODUCTION 
 
In this report, we focus on the participation of employees of small and medium-sized 
enterprises (SMEs) in formal education. The aim of this report is to learn more about the 
use made of educational provision leading to a certificate for adult learners.  
By analysing how SMEs make use of formal educational provision for their employees 
and the extent to which they support their participating employees in one way or another, 
we hope to shed  light upon how these organisations organise and support lifelong 
learning in general. In addition, this study aims to provide information on the main 
reasons and motivations of SMEs to invest in formal adult education and on the factors 
promoting or hindering that investment. 
 
The participation in formal education by SME employees of is a comparatively rare 
social phenomenon. The statistical data on the volume and content of continuing 
vocational training provided by the Labour Force Survey 2003 show that no more than 
3,9 percent of all Belgian employees (aged 25 years and older) participate in formal 
adult education1. Especially highly educated employees are involved in this type of 
education. The participation rate of low-educated employees is not much more than one 
percent. Hence, the importance of formal adult education for enterprises is clearly not 
(only) a question of quantities, but also one of distinctive patterns of usage. 
 
Given the scope of the research and the method chosen (case studies), it was not easy 
to find suitable SMEs willing to participate in this study. It is interesting to look at the 
reasons given by some enterprises for refusing to participate in this research project or 
the possible reasons for non-response in general.  
Many of the employers contacted stated that they had no information on their 
employees’ formal educational activities. Some remarked that formal education did not 
play a significant role in the company’s HRD strategy and that participation in formal 
education was up to individual employees. Some SMEs were even unconvinced of the 
value of involvement in formal education by one or more employees (for instance 
because of limited career development opportunity in the company or because the 
company was satisfied with the current knowledge base).  
Other SMEs stated that they did not meet the criteria of this research because 
supporting formal adult education initiatives was a marginal aspect of their HRD 
activities. In other words, these enterprises did not consider their support of formal 
education to be a substantial part of their training policy. 
In some cases, individual managers or participants in formal education could not be 
persuaded to participate in a case study due to time constraints, because they did not 
see any benefit from participating  or simply because they felt unable to make a valuable 
contribution. 

                                                 
1 The Labour Force Survey however does not use the exact same definition of ‘formal education’ 
as the one used in this study. The definition of the LFS is less strict.  
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Because of the difficulty to find SMEs meeting the criteria and willing to participate, 
several strategies were applied to identify interesting cases. About 30 intermediary 
organisations and experts were contacted (sectoral training funds, academic experts, 
ministries, national and Flemish policy initiatives, trade unions, formal interest groups, 
employer representatives, training and education related media, institutions offering 
formal educational programmes for adults). Most of these were unable to provide 
information on SME support for formal education initiatives or lacked a clear view of the 
involvement of employees in formal education.  
 
A first selection of roughly 80 companies finally led to arrangements with 8 SMEs, i.e. 3 
in the ‘production’ sector and 5 in the ‘services’ sector  (business-to-business). In total, 
23 interviews were conducted. Most of the interviewees were employees participating in 
formal education (10), but also 5 line managers and 8 general managers were 
interviewed.  
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2. FORMAL EDUCATION AND ITS RELEVANCE FOR ENTERPRISES 
 
In an attempt to decipher the logic of how and why SMEs support their employees in 
participating in formal education, it is necessary to examine how training and education 
are embedded in enterprises. This raises a number of overarching questions such as: 
how do companies deal with training and education? Do they have a structured policy on 
learning? Which tools, measures and regulations are used  to implement that policy? 
 
As is the case with the policy on continuing vocational training of the average Belgian 
enterprise (Buyens & Wouters, 2005), the training policies of the SMEs under 
investigation tend to be rather informal. Most of the SMEs do not have a specific 
framework or overall training plan. Nor do they all develop individual training plans for all 
employees. 
This, however, does not mean that these enterprises do not support or invest in learning. 
On the contrary, most of the interviewees indicate that the management of the company 
they work for is increasingly interested in learning and training in general. This attention 
is often not formalised nor strategic, let alone planned in advance, but embedded in the 
firm’s day-to-day routines and habits . Consequently, decisions on learning and training 
are taken on an ad hoc basis, which goes hand in hand with a very flexible and open 
approach to training in terms of budget, decision-making, etc.  
 
The SMEs analysed use several instruments for strategic and short term human 
resource development. Some of these tools are used to identify the training needs or 
expectations of individual employees or while others are used to analyse the gaps in the 
firm’s overall in-house competence base. 
The most commonly used instruments are appraisal and evaluation interviews. The 
employees interviewed  see these interviews as opportunities for expressing their needs 
and expectations. The managers and line managers use the interviews together with 
regular informative meetings, work consultations, etc. to communicate / express their 
expectations and to make concrete suggestions for education or training. 
Occasionally, other tools are used to manage training and learning. In three companies, 
a competence management system was established. This system allows managers to 
assess employees’ competences and to compare current abilities with those required. It 
is also an instrument for monitoring the training participation over the years.  
One company used a ‘gap analysis’ to compare the company’s actual performance with 
its potential performance, enabling it to identify areas of development. Additional training 
might be one of routes suggested, as might participating in projects, individual coaching, 
and so on. 
The case studies do not suggest that the training needs are identified more frequently or 
intensively in medium-sized firms (50 – 249 employees) than in small firms (10 – 49 
employees), but the medium-sized enterprises clearly seem to have more formal 
methods for training needs analysis. 
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Even though the companies in this study used several instruments and tools to trace and 
facilitate learning opportunities, the individual initiative remained very important . 
Although the employers create possibilities to talk about learning, to screen learning 
needs, to assess competences, to suggest courses or informal learning opportunities, to 
create a positive and supportive learning climate, etc. still, all the managers we 
interviewed were convinced that development of competences and human resources in 
general is a shared responsibility. In other words: employees have to come up with ideas 
and suggestions too and should not take a ‘back-seat’ approach to education and 
training. 
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3. PATTERNS OF SUPPORT/NON-SUPPORT FOR FORMAL EDUCATION IN 
ENTERPRISES 
 
As previous research indicates, there are a number of factors that influence the 
participation of SMEs in formal education (Johnston & Loader, 2003). The case studies 
in this project provide insights into the barriers or deterrents and incentives or stimuli of 
SMEs’ (support for) participation in (formal) education.  
 
The difference between formal and informal education 
 
Before trying to determine the most important patterns in the support of employees’ 
participation in formal lifelong learning, it is useful to see how the enterprises themselves 
perceive the difference(s) between formal and informal learning. 
The case studies show that for managers and employees in SMEs formal learning and 
informal learning are clearly two of a kind. They do not see much distinction between the 
two. In fact, the classification of learning activities into these categories (formal, informal) 
is not something SMEs tend to do. They group and label those activities differently. 
Managers and employees use the term ‘education’ and (even more) the term ‘training’ , 
but their understanding of those terms goes beyond the participation in courses. For 
them, education refers to all learning opportunities for employees on and off the job. This 
range of opportunities can be very wide, ranging from learning by executing work tasks 
or by social interaction (e.g. listening to colleagues during lunch breaks, the exchange of 
books among colleagues), over introductory sessions or brochures, mentorship and 
appraisal interviews to attending conferences/seminars or training courses. In a way, this 
shows that many learning opportunities are not structured by a specific professional or a 
pedagogic intervention (as also described in Huys et al., 2005). Learning is something 
employers as well as employees expect to happen as a natural (side)effect of the usual 
day-to-day-activities. 
 
When the interviewees were asked how they would interpret the notion of formal 
education, nearly all either referred to (1) training offered or organised by other 
organisations, not by employees of their own SME (or group), or to (2) training provision 
leading to a certificate or diploma. Clearly, the second definition is of minor importance. 
In fact, the extent to which certificates are recognised by the Flemish educational or 
other authorities is usually not relevant to them. 
This does not mean, however, that the enterprises in this study do not recognise and 
value the importance of education leading to a recognised certificate or diploma - in 
many ways they do. Neither did the case studies yield any evidence that employers do 
not want their employees to participate in formal education. Even when employees 
participated in formal education  on their own initiative and without prior consultation of 
their employer, most of the managers interviewed said that they could understand the 
desire for an additional diploma or certificate. In the interviews conducted for these case 
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studies, we did not hear reports of managers denying their employees the opportunity of 
attending a formal education course.  
 
Why participate in and why support formal education? 
 
Why would small and medium-sized enterprises want their employees to participate in a 
formal educational activity? Based on the case studies, we selected the most important 
factors sparking an SME’s attention for (formal) education and training.  
 
Some of the drivers are related to the characteristics of the company and the challenges 
it faces.  
Formal education and training clearly helps SMEs to gain a customer- and quality-driven 
excellence. By teaching employees quality-related skills and soft skills (such as 
communication and management skills) they are able to optimise the company’s 
organisational processes, the products and (subsequently) customer satisfaction.  
 
These are, of course, very important issues for all SMEs, but in particular for those with 
a business model that focuses on quality. When implementing a system for quality 
management (ISO, Ohsas, 5S, etc.) it becomes important to screen the training 
opportunities the enterprise provides and to collect evidence of all the formal and 
informal training in which employees take part . Having to deal with quality audits and 
aiming for quality certification are important motivations underlying employers’ 
involvement with formal education. For some enterprise, having a good education and 
training policy is an application of their mission statement in their own company (e.g. 
help people to develop themselves, …). 
 
In some cases, needs and demands for formal or any other type of education arise from 
the work organisation. Job rotation, the restructuring of the organisation chart, etc, were 
all found to increase the efforts devoted to training and education in general. The intake 
of new employees also seems to be an important driver for different types of workplace 
learning, which can be of greater importance in SMEs with high turnover rates (other 
research has come to the similar conclusions - see for instance Sels et al, 2000). In 
nearly all the SMEs studied, mentorship programmes for young and new employees 
were very popular . In some companies, all employees start without specific prior training 
as the competencies required cannot be learned in the formal educational system.  
 
To a certain extent, managers also consider giving people the opportunity to participate 
in education as a way to express trust, as a reward. In return, they hope to tie 
employees more closely to the company, to encourage employee loyalty in order to 
prevent turnover and loss of human capital. 
 
Of course, the role given to training within an SME cannot be solely explained by factors 
intrinsic to the SME. External factors also influence the degree to which an SME invests 
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in and supports formal education. The most important drivers in that perspective are the 
legal requirements some companies face. Requirements with regard to safety, first aid, 
environmental issues, equipment maintenance, etc. can force an SME to make use of 
formal education. In some of the case studies, certain educational certificates were 
legally required. And certain training courses may be mandatory for employees 
practising a regulated profession.. 
 
Another external factor that may enhance the SMEs’ attention for formal learning is the 
shortage of skilled workers on the labour market, a problem faced by many enterprises 
today, no matter where they are located in Belgium (VDAB, 2008). For some of the 
SMEs, the lack of qualified labour may trigger the collaboration with formal educational 
institutions, in order to optimise their access to a skilled labour force or in order to make 
customized training available. Others give their current low-educated employees (e.g. 
those who have left full-time education after completing compulsory education) the 
opportunity to upgrade their educational level. Skill development through education is 
crucial for these enterprises. Among all the SMEs studied, especially the small firms 
have a strong need for multi-skilled staff and expect their employees to be allrounders. 
 
Participation in formal education and training is often a way of coping with external 
economic or technological forces affecting the organisation or the group/network the 
company works in . For instance, having to deal with internationalisation, automation, 
changing demands of the market or new technologies/changing information can lead 
companies to promote formal learning.  
 
Although this is not a very strong pattern in the case studies, some enterprises invest in 
educational activities leading to recognised certificates in order to build up a good 
marketing profile or improve their image. In some cases, the SMEs state to be interested 
in certificates only because their (potential) customers are interested in them (as an 
indication of quality, for instance).  
 
In comparison with other providers, the providers of formal education guarantee high 
training quality for a relatively low registration fee. Some of the interviewees also 
indicated that these institutions offer networking opportunities (meeting people from 
other sectors or enterprises).  
 
For the individual employee, self-development is an important driver. Often, there are no 
immediate rewards such as a pay rise or a promotion. Being able to work better and 
deliver higher quality is motivating in itself. However, many employees also keep in mind 
that participation in education and training can be beneficial for their future career. In that 
sense, certificates are sometimes more important to them. 
 
How do SMEs support the participation in formal education? 
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Supporting employees in their participation in formal education can be done in various 
ways.  
 
The most obvious and most common way of supporting participation is offering 
participants a budget and some time to dedicate to their training.  
Nearly all of the interviewees indicate that their company has a specific budget for 
training. In many cases, the SME pays the registration fee and the transport to and from 
the training centers . Many employees are allowed to attend training courses during 
working time. This was considered self-evident by many of the managers interview, 
because the enterprise expects to benefit from the employee’s participation. If an 
employee is participating in a training programme not at all associated with the 
company’s core business or does not offer any benefits to the SME , management is 
less likely to approve course attendance during working hours. But, even so, some 
SMEs are clearly not unwilling to reschedule the employee’s working hours to facilitate 
his or her participation. 
 
As we expected, based on previous research (European Communities, 2003), not all 
employees are given entry to off-the- job formal education to the same extent – put 
differently, there is unequal access to formal education. The case studies show that low-
educated workers in industry sectors have a stricter work and training schedule (x days 
a year, x percent of their paid working time, etc.). This is especially the case for shift 
work, which is more difficult to schedule around training sessions. Highly-educated 
white-collar personnel, having a higher position as a “knowledge worker” in the SME’s 
structure, tend to be given more opportunities to participate in formal education 
supported by the employer. 
 
Linked to this point, SME employees are offered the right to paid educational leave for 
some formal educational courses. During that time, employees are entitled to be absent 
from work, while receiving normal wages. Paid educational leave is not a direct form of 
support by the SME, since it is strictly regulated by law and cannot – under specific 
conditions – be refused by the employer.  
 
A final pattern of support that is revealed by the case studies is related to the access the 
employees have to information on formal education. Some SMEs make an inventory of 
formal educational providers, post  training opportunities or inform employees 
personally. 
 
What is similar to all these patterns of support is that they always seem to happen in 
consultation with the employee. Especially the small-sized enterprises tend to talk things 
through with the employee in a direct way. In none of the case studies were employees 
forced to participate in a course except for one case where the participation was 
necessary to meet legal requirements. Neither was there any automatic (re-)enrolment. 
The SMEs studied set no individual goals or targets for education and training. 
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Support of formal education: hindering factors 
 
After having explored the factors promoting support for formal learning, we now examine 
the factors preventing SMEs from supporting learning in general and formal lifelong 
learning in particular. 
 
A first reason why some SMEs are hesistant to encourage employees to participate in 
formal education is the uncertainty about the return on investment . Nearly all HR 
managers interviewed stated that they only fully support formal learning when it 
produces skills needed in the workplace and is related to the participant’s current job or 
potential new position in the firm or to the company’s core business. The education or 
training should result in higher productivity or better task performance and higher quality 
of the output. The weaker this relation is, the less SMEs are inclined to give employees 
the opportunity to participate during paid working time. 
 
As we expected, based on previous research (European Communities, 2003), the case 
studies show that one of the main reasons for not supporting or organising formal 
training activities is time pressure. This hinders participation both at an individual level 
and at an organisational level.  
When employees spend time on training during working hours, the SMEs are confronted 
with a more pressing manpower problem: the absent employees’ duties will need to be 
covered by co-workers, which causes pressure on the workforce, especially in small 
enterprises. Most of the managers interviewed pointed out that it is difficult for their 
company to cope with absences. Because of this, most small and medium-sized 
enterprises are more likely to support training and education when it takes place during 
non-peak times (e.g. when there are less orders). This could also be the reason why 
SMEs tend to prefer short courses (see below). 

 
Among the factors preventing participation, money seems to be less important than time. 
All of the SMEs in our case studies have funds earmarked for training. However, even 
though the companies generally describe this training budget as “flexible”, they all admit 
it is a rather small one. Sometimes companies are unable to support training initiatives 
due to lack of funds, but this is rarely the case. For instance, to overcome budgetary 
constraints, a company might spread the investments over time or might look for co-
funding. Some Flemish policy measures (Training Vouchers, BEA, etc.) help companies 
to overcome the lack of funds. However, companies might not use these financial 
subsidies because they involve considerable paperwork. The case studies do not 
provide many examples of SMEs pooling resources and sharing the costs of training. 
 
One final factor that might prevent SMEs from supporting participation in formal adult 
education is the mismatch between the training needs on the one hand and the training 
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provision offered by the organisations recognised by the educational authorities on the 
other hand.  
The case studies confirm the popular view that SMEs are “often critical about the quality, 
extent and orientation of the existing supply of formal training and external advice.” 
(European Communities, 2003, p. 37). For many SME managers, there is a clear gap 
between the company’s specialised and goal-oriented needs and mainstream adult 
education curricula (at Syntra, centers for adult education, etc.).  
For SMEs in a small niche market, this seems even more true because they often have 
training needs for new skills and knowledge derived from innovative processes. As a 
result, they look for highly specialised courses and consider the training courses offered 
by universities, colleges for higher education, etc. to be too broad in scope (see also 
European Commission, 2001a; European Commission, 2001b). According to some of 
the managers, line managers and employees interviewed, the training courses offered 
by the school system are not always realistic or experience-based. In other words, the 
course does not deal with the tasks and problems employees would encounter in the 
workplace (European Commission, 2001).  
The courses provided by school organisations are not perceived as flexible either. Many 
of these courses are offered during the daytime and do not offer flexible learning 
opportunities (like the opportunity to learn at their own pace or where and when they 
want), while SMEs tend to prefer short and flexible training courses. SMEs thus seem to 
have a preference for ‘just-in-time’ learning and on-the-spot solutions for learning needs 
and knowledge gaps. Still, this does not mean that SMEs are short-sighted when it 
comes to training. Some training decisions are strategic and proactive and are adjusted 
to possible future educational needs. 
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3. CONCLUSIONS 
 
After in-depth examination of eight cases, we can conclude that the reasons why SMEs 
support formal learning form a complex mosaic. The case studies in this subproject give 
a differentiated picture of employer supported formal training in Flanders today.  
 
Today’s business world does not have a negative attitude towards lifelong learning. The 
research literature, text books, etc. on the subject all emphasise the importance and the 
benefits of continuing training and learning, making it very hard for an SME manager of 
an SME to oppose that. 
This, unfortunately, does not mean that all small- and medium-sized enterprises all 
engage in learning in the same way and to the same extent (Markowitsch & Hefler, 
2007). There are a lot of obstacles that hinder the participation of employees in 
education. With regard to formal education, some of these obstacles are easy to identify 
and while others are more difficult to detect, but invariably the question of how to turn an 
obstacle into a motivation or a reason to invest in lifelong learning is a difficult one.  
Needless to say ,the obstacles for participation are often connected to each other. 
Removing constraints requires a more complex and detailed understanding of all factors 
separately and as one cluster of arguments that influence the enterprise’s training policy 
or training culture. A lack of time, funds, etc. might, for instance, lead to a lack of interest 
in education. But it might just as well be the other way around. 
Fortunately, there are also a variety of reasons why SMEs are and remain interested in 
supporting the participation of employees in formal education and training. In some 
cases, these promoting factors get the upper hand in the human resource and 
development policy, in other cases the hindering factors determine the company’s 
decisions related with the employee’s participation in formal adult education. 
The findings offered in this report try to identify and explain some of these factors. The 
motivations underlying the employees’ involvement with formal education do not seem to 
be very different in the employers’ view than in that of the employees. Both consider the 
participation in formal education primarily as a way to strengthen knowledge, know-how 
and productivity. It is goal-oriented. 
For the employers, it seems crucial to gain specific benefits from formal education, such 
as meeting legal requirements, coping with new technology, internationalisation, etc. in 
other words, the view of the SME managers on the (formal) learning processes of their 
employees is focused on the effects these processes have on working life. One could 
argue that this view is not only common among managers in for-profit organisations, but 
that lifelong learning in general is intertwined with and focused on working life 
(Raemdonck et al, 2005). Based on this reasoning, one could wonder whether the focus 
on the effects in working life is at the expense of other types of effects, like the positive 
influences every learning effort has on active citizenship. Anyhow, for the employees 
lifelong learning is certainly also a matter of self-development and building a sustainable 
career. 
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Without attempting to answer that question, it must not pass unnoticed that the SMEs’ 
support of formal education is not only based on self-interest. The employees’ personal 
needs and demands of employees are very important to management as well. It is 
merely a matter of keeping the work force motivated. Still, because most of the SMEs 
studied have a rather informal training policy, managers risk becoming preoccupied with 
day-to-day concerns and no longer paying attention to learning and education or 
become reluctant to acknowledge the need for it (Sargeant, 1996). Another risk is that, 
due to the lack of measures related to training, employees do not longer know what to 
expect from the company in terms of support or where to turn to with their specific 
learning needs or demands.  
 
This study focused on the experiences and endeavors of SMEs. It would be an 
interesting topic for further research to match these patterns on the side of the SMEs 
with those on the providers’ side. This could lead to insights into the way in which the 
existing educational provisional matches or clashes with the expectations and needs of 
SMEs and could offer ideas on how to overcome these problems.  
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